Academic Senate Final Meeting Minutes for April 12, 2010

___________________________________________________________________________________________________________


Oxnard College Academic Senate

MINUTES

Date:  April 12, 2010

Members present and absent:

	Academic Senate Executive Board

	Robert Cabral, President
	Present

	Steven Hall, Vice President
	Present

	Maria Parker, Treasurer
	Present

	Jeannette Redding, Secretary
	Present


	Department
	Senators

	Addictive Disorders Studies
	1.  Vacant

	Business/CIS/Legal Assisting
	1.  Diane Eberhardy, Present

	Child Development
	1.  Vacant

	Counseling
	1.  Margarita Corral, Absent

	Dental Hygiene
	1.  Margaret Newville, Present 

	Fine Arts
	1.  Vacant

	Fire Tech/T.V.
	1.  Paul Houdeshell, Absent

	Letters
	1.  Amy Edwards, Present

2.  Cecilia Milan, Present 

3.  Gaylene Croker, Present 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

1   Robert Kornelson, Absent
2.  Pt Vacant 

	Library
	1.  Tom Stough, Present

	Math
	1.  Marlene Dean, Absent

2.  Vacant
- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

1.  Bill Greason, Present

	Part-Time Faculty Rep. at-Large
	1.  Vacant

	Performing Arts
	1.  Vacant

	Physical Education/Health
	1.  Jonas Crawford, Present

	Natural Sciences
	1.  Chris Mainzer, Present

2.  Vacant
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

1.  Vicki Thon, Absent
2.  Pt Vacant

	Student Support Services (EAC, Health Center)
	1.  Mary Jones, Present



	Student Support Services (EOPS)


	1.  Ana Maria Valle, Present

	Social Sciences
	1. Marie Butler, Present 

2. Linda Kamaila, Present 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

1.  Pt Vacant

2.  Pt Vacant

	Technology/CRM
	1.  Vacant


Non-Voting Faculty:
Gloria Guevara, Ramona Arvijo, Cat Yang, Carolyn Dorrance, Ishita Edwards, Alan Hayashi, Erika 
Endrijonas, and Richard Duran
	Agenda Item
	Summary of Discussion
	Action (If Required)
	Completion Timeline/

Assigned to:
	Under 10+1 (if applicable)

	Call to Order


	Academic Senate (AS) President Robert Cabral called the meeting to order at 2:35 p.m.


	
	
	

	Additions to the Agenda
	R. Cabral asked to add the Big Five Awards under announcements as well as the Scholarship Committee under New Business.  J. Redding asked that Ad Hoc Report on Adequacy of Consultation with Faculty be added under New Business as well as that Discussion on SLOs (under Old Business) be removed from the agenda.
	
	
	

	Public Comments/Announcements
	—R. Cabral announced that M. Parker and R. Cabral will be attending the State Academic Senate Spring Plenary session in San Francisco.  M. Parker’s registration and expenses will be paid for by R. Duran while R. Cabral will pay his own way.
—R. Duran gave the following updates/announcements/reminders, etc.:

· The Board meeting will be tomorrow at 6:30 p.m. at the District offices.
· Budget forums will be held on 4/27 (2 p.m.) and 4/28 (10 a.m.) to discuss the draft OC budget for the next fiscal year.

· Honorific title lists based on degrees, seniority, being tenured or not, etc., have been created by HR and are being checked by college deans.  These titles will be used in next year’s catalog, and business cards will be distributed next fall to faculty utilizing these titles.
· The Accreditation Self Study draft has been distributed for community review and feedback.  Kudos to J. Merrill who has done a “terrific job.”  A second draft will be disseminated in late April/early May.  The end of May will signal the creation of the final draft to be submitted for Board approval at its June meeting.

· The Osher Foundation has agreed to match up to $50 million in student scholarship funds if the community colleges submit matching donations.  The OC College Foundation agreed to donate $192,000, the 8th community college to do so, thus guaranteeing a matching fund from the Osher Foundation to OC in that amount.
· Forty cameras are now in place to raise security on campus and said cameras are tied in directly to the Oxnard Police Station.  The plan is to install 110 such cameras in a District-wide effort to increase safety.

· Graduation will occur on May 20th at 5 p.m. (or so).  A dinner will precede the ceremony with a Culinary Arts chefs competition occurring at the dinner.  Over 500 students are expected to participate in the graduation ceremony, including certificated students.  

· Phi Theta Kappa submitted its first student for national scholarship consideration, namely, Justin Bricker.  Mr. Bricker received a “silver” award and an accompanying $2,500 scholarship.  His name will also be submitted to the Coca Cola Scholars Program.  J. Crawford noted that Mr. Bricker is one of OC’s starting baseball pitchers who also has a GPA of 4.0.  R. Duran stated that Mr. Bricker represents a true student athlete.  R. Duran also thanked C. Dorrance and L. Buckley for all their efforts in regard to Phi Theta Kappa and its first very successful year.

· The OC Participatory Governance Manual is being distributed for review.  The goals for the revised version are readability, clarification of roles, etc., and aesthetic uniformity.  Four types of bodies are defined more clearly, namely, Participatory Governance Committees, Standing Committees, Advisory Committees, and Ad Hoc Committees.

· The Youth Conference will occur on 4/23/10 wherein over 500 students will be hosted by OC.  Maria de la Luz Flores and Cynthia Herrera have been co-chairs of this Ad Hoc Committee.

· On Wed., April 14th, the students will be hosting a rally to protest State budget cuts affecting class offerings and student service hours of operation.  R. Duran will be speaking at 1:30 p.m. and is glad to see students taking a participatory role.

· At a meeting of Title III and Title V Directors recently attended, it was noted that due to the passage of the recent healthcare package, CCRR8 funding will be offered for the next ten years involving over $100 Million.  OC will be applying immediately for another STEM grant and such grant will involve meetings with relevant math, science, and engineering faculty.  The grant application will be due on June 30th and will require input from faculty; grant allocations range from $650,000 to $1M per year over a five-year period.  Administration is hoping to focus on the vacated LRC space and expansion of current STEM activities to an engineering focus.
Q&A followed.  A. Edwards asked about how the loss of G. Huddleston is going to affect the functionality of the Performing Arts Committee.  R. Duran stated that minutes from said committee have been forwarded to him and that the spring 2011 opening of the new performing arts building will require performances to be planned and rolled out during spring 2011 semester.  T. Stough asked if the District Office were considering a move to the CSSC building in an effort to save money.  R. Duran stated that at this time, no such idea was being entertained but that for Academic Year 2011-2012, it could be a possibility.  R. Duran further stated that there is $10M in bond funding left over for OC’s use and that priorities are being established so that recommendations on uses for that money can be forwarded to the Chancellor.  Priorities are limited to what was originally passed in the Bond.  At this time, the focus is (in order of priority), fixing the LRC building for seismic defects; getting rid of the portable classrooms on campus; and revamping the old cafeteria space.  Such priorities should be firm by mid-May.  A. Valle asked if such discussion will be raised at CUDs.  R. Duran stated that the campus is limited to what was originally passed in the Bond.  A. Valle asked about the moving of EOPS faculty offices.  R. Duran stated that a follow-up meeting will occur on April 26, 2010 to evaluate the pros and cons of such a decision.  R. Duran stressed that the larger issue is how to better integrate delivery of student services in the face of budget reductions (e.g., EOPS, DSPS, Matriculation, etc.).  R. Duran asked the question of what happens to students who need intensive services but who are left out when funds are reduced.  How do we proactively integrate such services into our general practices?

—M. Parker, in discussing the upcoming “Big Five” Awards reminded those present to submit nominations and that information regarding the Awards would be posted at the website.  A deadline has not yet been established.  These Awards are funded by the College President.
—OC Senate Users Group:  R. Cabral demonstrated both log-in and linking to the Academic Senate portal as well as the PEPC Group portal focusing on file retrieval, posting of messages, and joining such groups.
	R. Cabral to create a document reflecting losses in all areas:  academic, classified staff, and administration.


	
	

	Reading and Approval of Minutes


	A. Edwards (1st); M. Parker (2nd).  The Minutes were approved as presented.


	
	
	

	Impact of Budget Cuts


	R. Cabral noted that there is an overall lack of willingness to communicate well with faculty at both the campus and district levels and that such lack of transparency is of concern.  A. Valle stated that an overall effort to consolidate seems to be an overriding theme.  M. Jones expressed disappointment that she was informed of the District’s plan to change her job categorization from colleagues at MC and VC as opposed to local campus administration and that she considers this lack of communication unprofessional.  J. Crawford likewise echoed this lack of communication with regard to change in his position.  A recommendation was made that faculty review the draft Accreditation Self-Study Report specifically with regard to changes in the Health Services area.
	
	
	

	   DCAS
	—VC has joined OC in supporting its request to the District to use reserves to offset funding shortfalls for next year with MC’s input on said recommendation yet to come.  DCAS minutes were also distributed.  


	
	
	#6 District and College Gov. Structures #10  Processes for Institu. Planning

	   Planning and Budgeting   

   Council—

   Marie Butler/Robert Cabral

	—No report was given. 
	
	
	#6 District and College Gov. Structures #10  Processes for Institu. Planning

	   Program Effectiveness and

   Planning Committee—

   Robert Cabral

	—No report was given.   
	
	
	#4  Educ. Prog. 

Development;

#9  Program Review



	   Individual Departmental
   Reports—


	No reports given.
	
	
	

	Board and Committee Reports


	
	
	
	

	   Treasurer’s Report—

   Maria Parker


	—M. Parker noted that the current balance is $2,097.31 and that the automatic Academic Senate dues deduction has been taken from paychecks.  


	
	
	#10  Budget Development

	   Transitional Studies Advisory
   Committee—

   Jenny Redding

	—J. Redding announced that the Summer Institute has been set for Monday, May 24 and Tuesday, May 25th.  A flyer detailing the proposed agenda as well as an Application to attend will be distributed (both electronically and in faculty mailboxes) shortly.  The next meeting of the Committee will occur on Monday, April 19, 2010.

	J. Redding will forward to R. Cabral both the Oxnard College Summer Institute Proposed Agenda as well as Application to Attend for distribution to All Faculty.
	
	#4  Educ. Prog. Development;

#5  Policies regarding student prep. and success

	   Accreditation Committee—

   Steven Hall


	—S. Hall stated that in addition to deadlines previously given by R. Duran, this Wednesday, April 14th, is the last day to give feedback on the first draft of the Self Study.
	Faculty should provide feedback to 1st draft by Wed., April 14, 2010.
	
	#7:  Faculty roles and involvement in accreditation

	   Technology Committee—

   Linda Kamaila
	—L. Kamaila stated that the new Faculty Resource Center has a DVD to DVD burner available for faculty use, along with a VHS to DVD burner, a scanner, a copier, and printers.  Punch code entry will shortly be operational, and many offices and much equipment are now available for adjunct instructors to use.  In addition, new projectors are being installed in the majority of OC classrooms. 


	Streamlined Distance Learning Appendix will be drafted and sent to Technology Committee and Curriculum Committee for review.
	
	#4  Educ. Prog. Development;



	    Professional Development 

   Committee—

   Shannon Newby

	—C. Yang reported that the Committee met on April 8th and that the next meeting, to which all are welcomed, will occur on May 13, 2010, at 2 p.m. in the LS Conference Room.  They have split the travel fund request period into fall, spring, and summer.  Application documents have been sent to All Faculty electronically.  R. Duran has contributed $5,000 to the summer travel funding period which extends from July 1 through October 5.  R. Duran has also made it known that he will be continuing his professional development fund contribution for Academic Year 2010-2011.  G. Guevara asked if there were restrictions to such funding.  C. Yang answered that international travel (including Hawaii) must be Board approved and that faculty cannot pay themselves to offer a workshop.  The PDC is also seeking ideas for upcoming Flex Days next August. 

	Faculty should file PDC requests for Summer Travel by May 11, 2010.
Any ideas for August Flex Week activities should be forwarded to PDC (Shannon Newby).
	
	#8  Policies for Faculty Prof. Development

	   Campus Use, Development, 

   and Safety—

   Mary Jones


	—M. Jones reported that in response to the Ad Hoc Committee’s request for production of evidence indicating faculty consultation, communication from the Co-Chairs has been lacking, albeit M. Jones requested that such response be given by her Co-Chair J. al-Amin.  Bike racks are being moved to dissuade students from riding bikes on campus; signage is being posted indicating that students may park in “Staff” parking spots after 6:45 p.m.; visitor parking time limits are being enforced via “chalking”; and blue phones are being made handicap accessible.
	
	
	#10  Processes for Institu. Planning

	   Learning Outcomes Team—

   Marlene Dean/Lilia Ruvalcaba


	—L. Ruvalcaba reminded those present that Sept. 15th is the deadline for faculty to turn in Course SLO Reports.  LOT is asking that faculty consider turning such assessments in by the end of May, if possible, for inclusion in the Accreditation Self Study Report.  By October 15, 2010, programs should also have been assessed, with “program” being defined as those courses that lead to a degree.

Further, eLumen software has been purchased with STEM funds; therefore, math and science faculty are expected to participate in the piloting of data recording to occur next year.  Volunteers from other areas will be accepted.  LOT is viewing 2010-2011 as a transitional period.  Training on eLumen will be offered during Flex Week.  Kudos were given to C. Tafoya and G. Guevara for their regular attendance at LOT.  The next meeting will be on 4/20/10 at 2:30 p.m. in the LS Conference Room.  R. Cabral stated that as the two SLO Coordinators will be “released” from their SLO coordination duties at the end of May 2010, that perhaps the new Senate Exec Team and the LOT members should meet to develop “talking points” concerning guidance in the SLO initiative to be given to faculty who inquire or who need assistance.  A. Valle asked about the progress on student services SLOs.  L. Ruval-caba emphasized the faculty-driven nature of SLOs and suggested that assessments be tied to PEPC.  L. Ruvalcaba also noted that the new eLumen software will be particularly conducive to assessment of student services SLOs.  L. Kamaila expressed concern with regard to “use” of assessment data particularly with regard to students’ individual legal rights to privacy.  R. Cabral stressed that during the Spring Academic Senate Plenary, he will be on the lookout for information with regard to how other schools are handling their SLO efforts.  L. Ruvalcaba noted that her operational definition of the purpose of gathering SLO assessment data is “to use data to improve both student learning and teaching.”  She emphasized that an individual instructor nor an individual student is highlighted in the current process.  G. Guevara stated that a candid dis-cussion and debate regarding the sensitivity of these issues should occur.  L. Kamaila noted that “Anthropology” is actually considered a science with most courses being transferable as biology and that therefore she should be included in the initial piloting of eLumen. 
	Sept. 15th is the deadline to submit Course SLO Reports, although LOT requests such be submitted by late May for inclusion in the Accreditation Self Study Report.

	
	#4  Educ. Prog. Development

	   Curriculum—

   Jenny Redding
	—J. Redding stated that processing of curriculum continues and that the next meeting is on Wednesday.
	
	
	#1:  Curriculum

	   AFT Report—
   Mary Jones
	—M. Jones noted that a 3 ½ hour AFT Board meeting occurred last Friday, April 9th.  During Spring Break the District sent a fax attempting to change the status of 14 faculty positions, including the Health Center Coordinator, nursing coordinators, EOPS coordinators, Athletic Directors, among others, to classified managerial positions.  The District gave AFT 48 hours in which to respond.  AFT Board members met and responded asking for a PERB appeal which should take the next 6 months to complete.  M. Jones noted that in the contract, the Health Center Coordinators are strictly given 10.25 months and that although she has typically received an 11-month contract, the District has now opted to abide by the letter of the contract, eliminating 200 hours in coordination time and all of her hourly salary.  She appealed to the Academic Senate for assistance in this matter.  Also, AFT elections will be finalized today and results will be announced tomorrow.  As to a negotiations update, S. Hall noted that Article 2 was not specifically “opened,” and that the District has instead taken the tact of using an external agency, namely, PERB, to address the issue outside of the contract negotiation process.  AFT will be sending out a negotiations update soon.  
	
	
	

	District Committees


	All district committees meet the fourth Thursday of each month.  R. Cabral noted that there is an overall lack of willingness to communicate well with faculty at both the campus and district levels and that such lack of transparency is of concern.  A. Valle stated that an overall effort to consolidate seems to be an overriding theme.  M. Jones expressed disappointment that she was informed of the District’s plan to change her job categorization from colleagues at MC and VC as opposed to campus administration and that she considers this lack of communication unprofessional. 
	
	
	

	  Consultation Counsel—

   Robert Cabral

   
	— No report was given.  


	
	
	#6 District and College Gov. Structures

	   DCHR—

   Robert Cabral
	—No specific report was given but the minutes from the last meeting were distributed.
  
	
	
	#6 District and College Gov. Structures

	   DTRW—

   Jenny Redding
	— No specific report was given but the minutes from the last meeting were distributed.
	
	
	#1:  Curriculum

#2 Degree & Cert. Requirements

	   DCSL—

   Robert Cabral
	— No specific report was given but the minutes from the last meeting were distributed.
	
	
	#6 District and College Gov. Structures

#10  Processes for Institu. Planning

	Old Business
	
	
	
	

	  Discussion on SLOs – 
  J. Redding
	This item was removed from the agenda.
	
	
	

	  Senate By-Laws Update
	No report was given.
	
	
	

	New Business


	
	
	
	

	  OC Participatory Governance 
  Manual – R. Cabral
	A face-to-face meeting will be held next week or as soon as such a meeting can be arranged (following the Spring Plenary session).
	R. Cabral to schedule Ad Hoc meeting ASAP.
	
	

	  Ron Jackson Scholarship
  Update – M. Parker
	M. Parker noted that there are no funds currently allocated for either the transfer student or the continuing student scholarship.  She asked that the Senate consider a consensus for funding up to $125 this year and address the issue with the family for how to handle the scholarships beginning next year.  The Senate expressed its consensus to fund this year’s scholarships.

	Foundation to be informed of Senate consensus re up to $125 for funding of Scholarship(s).
	
	

	  Scholarship Committee 
   – M.  Parker

	M. Parker announced that said Committee has selected Rosa Infante, currernt Secretary of the ASG, as the winner of this year’s Academic Senate Leadership Scholarship.  A letter has been given to the Foundation informing the Foundation of the Committee’s decision.
	
	
	

	  Ad Hoc Committee Re
  Adequacy of Faculty 
  Consultation
   – J. Redding
	J. Redding explained that immediately following the last Senate meeting, she sent out an e-mail requesting evidentiary support documenting adequacy of consultation with faculty.  She received a copy of an e-mail from R. Duran sent on March 25th as well as an e-mail response from A. Valle.  The Academic Senate Policy re Office Assignment passed in September of 2008 was also unearthed and forwarded to relevant parties.  No further response has occurred.  J. Redding distributed a Report from the Ad Hoc Committee describing details (or lack thereof) of communication with relevant parties for the Senate’s perusal.


	Ad Hoc to request follow-up to April 26th meeting.
	
	

	For the Good of the Order–

Steve Hall
	No report given.


	
	
	

	Adjournment
	—The meeting adjourned at 4:10 p.m.
	
	
	


Respectfully submitted, 

Jeannette Redding, AS Secretary
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